

THE FREMONT NEWSLETTER

We're Building Community

WE ARE OPEN! The TOWN CLERK TAX COLLECTOR has RETURNED to Winter hours

Monday 9:00 am to 12:00 pm Tuesday 7:30 am – 3:00 pm Wednesday 3:00 – 7:00 pm Thursday 9:00 am – 5:00 pm Friday 9:00 am – 12:00 pm

The Town Hall is OPEN for normal posted hours for all offices. Capacity of 4 in the lobby to allow for social distancing (at Town Clerk or Select Board counters and waiting). The Mask Ordinance is currently in effect.

We have been successfully able to complete nearly all Town business online, via phone and email, and will continue to do so as Covid cases increase. We are happy to make arrangements to meet you outside if needed or provide for a remote pickup/drop off option if you are unable to get to the Town Hall.

The Town's website is the most up to date location to get information. We have posted "how to" for the most common municipal transactions, and you are free to call, email, mail, and use the drop box for various transactions. Click on this link to take you to the virtual "HOW TO" for Town transactions from the home page of our website:

https://www.fremont.nh.gov/home/news/covid-19-updates

For all of the most updated information on Covid 19: www.nh.gov/covid19/

For all of the most updated information on vaccines: www.vaccines.nh.gov



ANNUAL MEETING & VOTING UPDATES

The Town and School District Deliberative Sessions were held on Saturday February 5, 2022. These meetings, as well as other public meetings, are rebroadcast on FCTV and available on Vimeo through to voting day on Tuesday March 8, 2022.

Supervisors of the Checklist will meet on Saturday, February 26, 2022 for final correction of the checklist before Town and School Election Day. They will meet from 9:30 to 10:00 am at the Fremont Public Library. You can still register on election day, March 8, 2022.

Town Reports will be available at the end of February. You can pick them up at the Town Hall, Library, or Safety Complex once they are back from the printer. Notice will be on the website homepage to announce when they arrive from the printer.

February 23, 2022 – Virtual Candidates Night at 6:00 pm via Zoom. Live broadcast on FCTV and YouTube.

Monday March 7, 2022 – Clerk open from 3:00 to 5:00 pm only for Absentee Ballots.

Tuesday March 8, 2022 - Last day for the Town Clerk to accept completed absentee ballots, no later than 5:00 pm. Contact the Town Clerk for ALL ABSENTEE BALLOT QUESTIONS at 603 895 8693 x 307 or by email to clerkcollector@fremont.nh.gov.

Tuesday March 8, 2022 - TOWN and SCHOOL ELECTIONS

Polls open 7:00 am to 8:00 pm at Ellis School - 432 Main Street in Fremont.

New voters can register with the Supervisors of the Checklist on the March 8th election day.



OFFICE CLOSURES

All Town Offices will be CLOSED on Monday February 21, 2022 in observance of President's Day. There are no delays in trash and recycling collections.

2022 ABATEMENTS

If you have questions about your assessment, please feel free to contact the Select Board's Office (Heidi, Jeanne or Kathy) by phone or email. All property assessing records are public information. You can also access the information online at the Vision Appraisal website at www.visionappraisal.com.

If you feel that your property is disproportionately assessed, or there are listing errors on your card, you can file an abatement. Our abatement information sheet is available at the Town Offices and on the Town website at www.fremont.nh.gov. Abatement forms are available at the Select Board's Office or can be downloaded from the NHBTLA website at http://www.nh.gov/btla; and there is a link on the Town's website. You need Form Taxpayers 76:16 Abatement Application to Municipality. You can also call or email the Select Board's Office and we will get one to you. Abatement forms are DUE no later than Tuesday MARCH 1, 2022 at 4:00 pm. A postmark of March 1, 2022 WILL also be accepted. Questions about abatements should be directed to the Select Board's Office, and not the Tax Collector.

PUBLIC HEARING NOTICES

A new section on the homepage of the Town Website has been constructed to post all legal notices. Please go here to check for notices, and subscribe to News & Announcements through the website to be sent a notification each time it is updated. (Those instructions located elsewhere in this Newsletter).

The most current dates, meeting schedules and information about the Town are on the website at www.Fremont.nh.gov



TOWN OF FREMONT 2022 Voter Guide

This Guide has been prepared to provide you with additional information prior to entering the voting booth on Tuesday March 8, 2022. It contains all Articles for

consideration with brief descriptions and additional information about the subject matter of each. No amendments were made at Deliberative Session. You can use this document with the Warrant Summary Sheet for review of the Articles. You can bring the Summary Sheet with you on Election Day if you like. We hope that this information is helpful for your understanding of the issues to be voted upon at the 2022 Town Meeting. If you have questions, please feel free to call our office at 603 895 2226 x 301 or send an email to Heidi Carlson at hcarlson@fremont.nh.gov

Gene Cordes Neal Janvrin Roger A Barham Fremont Select Board

We endeavor to provide additional information to assist voters in making decisions about the many municipal challenges facing the Town of Fremont. The Official Warrant was reviewed and discussed at Deliberative Session on February 5th. This document includes the same language for each Article as you will see on the Official Ballot. The final format of all questions herein is now called the Official Ballot.

Final voting on the Official Ballot will take place on Tuesday March 8, 2022 at the Ellis School, 432 Main Street, Fremont NH. Polls are open 7:00 am to 8:00 pm. You can request an absentee ballot for this session by contacting the Fremont Town Clerk at clerkcollector@fremont.nh.gov or 603 895 8693 x 307. Absentee Ballot Request Forms are also on the website accessible from the

Year	Town Portion of the Tax Rate
2015	\$4.37
2016	\$3.89
2017	\$4.44
2018	\$4.77
2019	\$4.73
2020	\$3.94
2021	\$3.91

Town Updates & Voting article on the homepage.

In 2009 Fremont voters decided to have the Select Board and Budget Committee's tally votes on articles

printed, along with those recommendations as outlined by Statute. The type of vote required also appears at the end of each article, such as majority, 2/3 or 3/5 requirements. We have also included here in this narrative, an estimate of what each article reflects as part of the total Town portion of the tax rate. This is only an estimate, and is based on a conservative, but reasonable growth in the Town's assessed valuation and other factors included in the adjustment of the annual tax rate (including exemptions, credits, and revenues). Tax rate history is provided as reference information. In 2020

Fremont underwent a revaluation so the amount of taxable property value has also increased.

ARTICLE 1: To choose by ballot all necessary Town Officers for the ensuing year.

Budget Committee: 2 for 3 years

Steven Bonaccorsi Mary J Holmes Cemetery Trustee: 1 for 3 years

No Candidates Declared

Cemetery Trustee: 1 for 2 yrs No Candidates Declared Library Trustee: 1 for 3 yrs

Arlene Nuzzi

Moderator: 1 for 2 yrs Michael Rydeen Select Board Member: 1 for 3 yrs

Roger A Barham Brett A Hunter

Supervisor of Checklist: 1 for 6 yr Dennis Buteau

<u>Treasurer</u>: 1 for 3 yrs Rachel Edwards

Shawn Perreault

<u>Trustee of Trust Funds</u>: 1 for 3 yrs Patricia J Martel

This article includes all candidates running for an elected office within the Town. There will be a separate ballot for candidates running for Fremont School District offices. Sample ballots will be posted at the Town Hall, Ellis School, Safety Complex, Public Library and the Fremont Post Office for viewing before Election Day. It is also on the Town's website home page with voter and Annual

Meeting information.

ARTICLE 2: Are you in favor of the proposed amendment to Article 11 submitted by the Fremont Planning Board for the Fremont Zoning Ordinance as follows:

Existing language New language

Existing language to be removed

ARTICLE 11 – DWELLING UNITS, ACCESSORY DWELLING UNITS AND HOME OCCUPATION Section 1101 – Dwelling Unit Requirements

1101.6 All multiple unit dwellings shall conform to and shall not exceed the following limitations:

Number of Family Units Number of Bedrooms/Family Unit

7-8	One
5 -6 or more	Two
3 - 4	Three
2	Four

The Planning Board recommends this article 5-0. (Majority vote required)

This proposal will amend Fremont Zoning Ordinance Article 11 by modifying the table in Section 1101.6 that summarizes limitations on

the number of bedrooms allowed per family unit in multi-family dwellings. The existing table restricts multi-family dwellings with seven (7) to eight (8) family units to one bedroom per unit and does not allow any multi-family dwellings over eight (8) family units. Language was added to allow two (2) bedrooms per unit for multi-family dwellings having five (5) or more family units. This zoning amendment is consistent with New Hampshire's Workforce Housing Statute which requires any municipality's land use ordinances and regulations to create reasonable and realistic opportunities for the construction of workforce housing, including multi-family housing (i.e., five (5) or more dwelling units).

ARTICLE 3: Are you in favor of the proposed amendment to Article 9 submitted by the Fremont Planning Board for the Fremont Zoning Ordinance as follows:

Existing language New language
Existing language to be removed

ARTICLE 9 – LOT REQUIREMENTS Section 902 – Frontage

Every building lot shall have a minimum contiguous lot frontage on Federal, State and Town highways of two hundred (200) feet provided that where lots are located on exterior side of a curving street the minimum road frontage shall be no less than one hundred (100) contiguous feet, provided that the average width of the lot measured across its center shall be two hundred (200) feet. Building lots on which multiple family dwellings are located shall have an additional frontage of twenty (20) feet per family unit when less than five (5) family units and forty (40) feet per family unit when five (5) or more family units are considered. i.e.: (two hundred (200) plus twenty (20) multiplied by the number of family units) or (two hundred (200) plus forty (40) multiplied by the number of family units). No lot line shall be less than one hundred (100) feet and each lot shall have no less than four (4) lot lines.

The Planning Board recommends this article 5-0. (Majority vote required)

This proposal will amend the Fremont Zoning Ordinance by removing example language from Article 9, Section 902. The existing example language in Section 902 attempts to provide clarity to frontage requirements for multi-family dwelling units but is not applicable for a lot on which a dwelling with two (2) family units is considered. The existing language is sufficiently clear without the example.

ARTICLE 4: Shall the Town of Fremont raise and appropriate as an operating budget, not including appropriations by special warrant articles and other appropriations voted separately, the amounts set forth

on the budget posted with the warrant or as amended by vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth therein, totaling \$3,834,661? Should this article be defeated, the default budget shall be \$3,745,534 which is the same as last year, with certain adjustments required by previous action of the Town of Fremont or by law or the governing body may hold one special meeting, in accordance with RSA 40:13, X and XVI, to take up the issue of a revised operating budget only.

Note: This operating budget warrant article does not include appropriations contained in ANY other warrant articles.

The Select Board recommends this appropriation 3-0.
The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 6-1. (Majority vote required)

This is the Operating Budget for all Town Departments, exclusive of other Warrant Article requests. The estimated tax impact of the overall total operating budget is expected to be \$0.10 over the current year. This estimate accounts for anticipated valuation changes, as well as other changes that will occur in the coming year to values, exemptions and credits of all types. In 2021 the total Town portion of the Tax Rate was \$3.91 including all Warrant Articles voted in 2021.

The full budget detail can be found on the State Form MS 737, which is available on the Town's website now and will be part of the printed 2021 Annual Town Report. Copies are also available from the Select Board's Office and outside the front and back door at the Town Hall. The operating budget includes some important decisions about the Town's services and operating costs.

With SB2, this "master budget" Warrant Article includes the Budget Committee recommendation of \$3,834,661. This is up from the appropriated budget in 2021 of \$3,693,992. Revenues are also up, and this offsets the budget, thus making the tax rate impact of the 2022 proposed operating budget just pennies more than the 2021 operating budget portion of the tax rate. The tax impact is also lessened by the increase in property values from the 2020 revaluation and other changes.

Following are some highlights and changes within each of the operating budgets as well as general information about each Department:

4130 Executive: Proposed wage increases of 2%. This budget covers all operating costs of the Select Board's Office. There is an additional adjustment proposed to the Town Administrator's salary to be more in line with other communities as well as accounting for years of experience.

4140 Town Clerk Tax Collector: This budget covers operating costs of the Clerk/Collector Office. There are some slight increases in service contracts. Town employees covered in this budget include a proposed 2% wage increase. There is a decrease in some of hours

and costs as we have fully reopened. There is still considerable work done by mail (thus postage remains constant).

4141 Election & Registrations: Increased due to three elections, one local and two State. Town/School election in March is a minor cost aside from printing ballots. Covid impacts have made elections more costly due to safety measures and needed staffing levels and safety equipment. We are always in need of additional staff to help with setup and the many tasks associated with running a successful election day.

4151 Financial Administration – Other: Includes the Treasurer's salary and supplies; Budget Committee clerical costs and administration, Trustees of Trust Funds expenses, and annual professional audit of all Town financial records. This is level funded. 4152 Reappraisal of Property: Current assessing contracts include the cyclical update process. This covers all of the Town's contracted assessing, utility contract (to appraise all utility properties); tax assessing software & maintenance, tax mapping services, web-hosting of tax maps and assessing data. The cyclical process balances out annual costs and reduces the 5th year revaluation cost. Significant upgrades to Vision Version 8 were made in 2021 at year end with other operating funds which were available. We are also near the end of the existing Capital Reserve Fund returning the full cost to the operating budget.

4155 Personnel Administration: This budget covers personnel costs related to wages (FICA & Medicare) as well as employee benefits such as insurance. It includes a full year of the sixth full-time police officer which was voted in 2021. Health Insurance costs are down but NH Retirement has increased (State-mandated).

4191 Planning & Zoning: This covers all office functions, administration and clerical support to the Planning Board and Zoning Board of Adjustment. The office is now consistently staffed at approximately 20 hours per week including 3-4 evening meetings per month. There is an added wage increase for the Land Use Administrator. Board continues to work on updating Ordinances and Regulations.

4194 Government Buildings: This budget covers the maintenance of the Town Hall, Safety Complex, Highway Shed, Museum, Meetinghouse and Historic Building. It includes annual fire suppression system maintenance, alarm systems maintenance and monitoring, etc. Part-time maintenance staff 2% wage increase and includes one full-time maintenance position. Various part-time positions have become increasingly hard to fill and the Town's needs continue to grow. We have only been able to be reactionary to various building maintenance items and have fallen behind in major upkeep items. We believe a full-time position will address these deficiencies.

4195 Cemeteries: This covers care and maintenance of Townowned cemeteries, the largest of which are Leavitt and Village. The Cemetery Sexton position has been a great improvement in recordkeeping and providing assistance with lot sales, burials, etc. Additional budgeting for stone wall repair work is included. A great deal of work is needed in this area. Staff 2% wage increases are included.

<u>4196 Insurance</u>: This covers all property and liability insurance coverages. It is reduced due to a credit on the account for reduced claims during the pandemic.

4210 Police Department: Clerical wage adjusted to allow for 2% wage increase; uniformed officer matrix adjusted for 2.5% and step: increases. We lost two officers in 2021, one replaced with a new officer who has just graduated from the Academy, and the other with an experienced officer. The budget covers all operating costs of the personnel and equipment needed to staff and run the Police Department. Includes lease payment on cruisers, fuel, vehicle and equipment maintenance. We continue to make lease payments on the body camera systems voted in 2020. Some of the increases are due to the increased cost of all supplies and equipment, and a new body style to the cruisers which are due for replacement in 2022. We are planning to keep one additional cruiser in the rotation (slightly less trade-in value). The equipment for new cruisers with a different body style will also add costs. (We are also working on grants to offset some of this change). A new physical fitness incentive is also budgeted.

4220 Fire Rescue Department: We are budgeting for current statistics on call volume and for EMS on-call coverage for nights and weekends. It includes maintenance of apparatus and equipment, fire and EMS gear, uniforms, supplies and training. Increase in gear costs to replace four sets of aged out protective gear. The Department has been instrumental in carrying the community through the current health-care pandemic.

<u>4240 Building Inspection</u>: A few additional hours and wage increase are budgeted. Budget includes training, mileage reimbursement and office supplies. Code Enforcement and building activity continue to increase in the current economy. Permit fee revenue covered the full cost of operations in 2021.

<u>4290 Emergency Management</u>: Includes minimal allowance for supplies and contract services in the event of a major weather event (flood, ice storm, etc); small increase for bi-annual PM service contract on all standby generators. Small increase in stipend for the Emergency Management Director, which has not been increased in more than 10 years.

4312 Highway Department: Wages adjusted to allow for market increase. Annual paving and road improvements are now funded within the operating budget. This should fund one to two miles of road upgrade. We need to keep up this schedule to maintain adequately, the Town's more than 40 miles of road network. Overlay work of the Mast Tree Estates subdivision, Hooke Road, and Ann Lane is planned in 2022. We have seen increases in the cost of materials, but the budget is only slightly higher than 2021. 4313 Bridges: This covers the annual inspection on the Sandown Road Overflow Bridge deck to maintain the warranty for the new deck installed in 2019.

4323 Solid Waste Collection: This continues to be one of the larger changes in the budget. Voters approved the new contract in March 2019 which authorized annual 3% increases. The increase in population (measured through completed occupancy certificates issued) is also calculated in the annual changes.

4324 Solid Waste Disposal: Contract changes resulted in recycling processing fees, which can be reduced by our good efforts at recycling and keeping the stream with only the currently allowed items being recycled. The tipping fees are paid through a contract with SRRDD 53B and continue to increase due to decreasing landfill capacity and reduction in other disposal options (burning, etc). We have a continued need for recycling bins and will continue to offer bi-

annual Bulky Day events for residents. 53B dues include our participation in one annual Hazardous Waste Day. Recycle processing fees steadily decreased over 2021, but have started to increase again as of year end. We budgeted for a similar pattern in 2022. Overall MSW tonnage in 2021 increased by 8.2 tons, but with the increase in number of Occupancy Certificates issued, this is bound to continue increasing. Recycling was actually down by 25 tons.

<u>4414 Animal Control</u>: Wage adjusted for 2% increase. Covers all costs associated with Animal Control services including supplies, training, truck fuel and maintenance.

4415 Health: Covers a small stipend for Health Officer and Deputy, both increased slightly to account for added work of the pandemic. Includes costs of the office, training, water testing and annual dues to the NH Health Officer's Association. This is level-funded and we are fortunate to have solid staffing with a Public Health RN, MSN (and now also has a Doctorate in Nursing) as our Health Officer, and a Public Health MS Army Reservist as the Deputy.

4442 Direct Assistance: General payments for assisted persons. Budget is level funded. We did see some outside assistance available from outside agencies during the pandemic, and have tried to use those resources for our most vulnerable populations.

4445 Vendor Payments to Social Service Agencies: Each of these

payments supports a social service agency that provides service to Fremont residents, usually at a reduced or sliding fee scale.

4520 Parks & Recreation: The majority of this budget includes care and maintenance of the ballfields and playground areas and the FAA provides additional manpower support. Seasonal maintenance coverage at 16 hours per week with a 2% wage increase, dealing with the many areas of fields and parks to care for. Additional field improvement work is included. Funding for Town events such as the Easter Egg Hunt, Halloween and Christmas Tree Lighting events

is included, hoping we can do more in a safer 2022! No camp program is budgeted for 2022.

4550 Library: This budget covers all staffing, books, and programs of the Fremont Public Library and maintenance of the building. Employee wage increases at 2% are supported in this recommendation as well as an adjustment for the Library Director to become more competitive with market rates. Several building maintenance items remain the focus of the budget. We were able to accomplish a lot in 2021, and encumbered funds to continue work on the HVAC upgrade. We would like to complete this work in 2022 (from saved funds in an Expendable Trust Fund) as well as within the operating budget if supplies can be obtained. A bid specification is currently underway for HVAC improvements.

<u>4610 Conservation Commission</u>: The Commission oversees natural resources of the Town and reviews and comments on projects and proposals involving wetlands. The budget also includes training, dues, and Town Forest trail maintenance.

4711-4721 Debt Service: Reduction in principal and interest on debt due to age of notes. Only the Glen Oakes Conservation Land purchase bond remains outstanding at this time. The 20 year Library bond was retired in 2021.

All tax impact estimates are per \$1,000 of valuation. The number of veteran credits, exemptions, and amount of overlay (which affect the final rate) are estimated for the purposes of establishing tax rate

changes. These current estimates of Overlay, Exemptions and Veteran Credits add about \$0.41 to the tax rate. We are assuming a conservative but reasonable amount of growth in the total assessed valuation of the Town, which is the largest component of the formula used to set the tax rate. All tax rate impacts are estimates. The increase in values from the 2020 revaluation continue to help balance the changes in the budget requests as do increases in revenue. We have also used grant funds and Covid reimbursements to offset some of our expenses.

The estimated tax impact is shown for each of the Warrant Articles in the narrative portion. If each of the proposed Warrant Articles pass, the Town's portion of the tax rate is estimated to increase approximately \$0.50 per thousand from the actual current Town rate of \$3.91 per thousand. Each of the Warrant Articles can be considered on its own merit. The financial impact of each individual Article is included with each rationale.

Articles 5 and 6 request funding for existing Capital Reserve Funds. Funds approved will add to what has already been set aside. These funds accrue over time and are then used to offset the cost of larger capital purchases when needed. Saving money in Capital Reserve Funds helps to balance the tax rate by reducing the impact of one-time large expenditures.

ARTICLE 5: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000) to be placed in the Fire Truck Capital Reserve Fund.

The Select Board recommends this appropriation 3-0.
The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 6-2. (Majority vote required)

This savings account helps fund the cost of replacement fire apparatus. The most recent purchase was in 2015 for our newest fire truck. The Department continues to be behind in its fire truck replacement schedule and is due for a truck to replace another old unit in the fleet. The cost of fire apparatus is expensive and saving a portion every year will greatly help to reduce the one-time impact of these purchases. It is anticipated the next new truck will cost at least a half a million dollars. There is currently \$256,195 in this fund. The estimated tax rate impact of this article is \$0.09

ARTICLE 6: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000) to be placed in the Bridge Construction and Reconstruction Capital Reserve Fund.

The Select Board recommends this appropriation 3-0.
The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 7-1. (Majority vote required)

This savings account will fund the next bridge replacement on Martin Road. The Martin Road Bridge is red-listed and has been partially engineered. The Town became eligible for reimbursement from NH Bridge Aid as of 07/01/2021. If we are unable to raise the amount

necessary to get through the next step, we will lose the NH Bridge Aid funding. Bridge Aid covers 80% of the total project cost (meaning taxpayers only fund 20%). If we lose it, we will have to pay for the bridge replacement from tax dollars. There is currently \$126,867 in this fund. The estimated tax rate impact of this article is \$0.18.

Articles 7 and 8 request funding for existing Expendable Trust Funds, also savings accounts set up for non-capital costs. Both of these are funded from unassigned fund balance and have no impact on the current year tax rate. This means that savings from the 2021 budget (excess revenue or unspent appropriations) will be used to fund these savings accounts.

ARTICLE 7: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of four thousand dollars (\$4,000) to be placed in the Fremont Computer Equipment Expendable Trust Fund previously established. This sum to come from unassigned fund balance. No additional amount to be raised from taxation.

The Select Board recommends this appropriation 3-0.
The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 7-1. (Majority vote required)

This savings account is used for server replacement so that the periodic five-year cost of replacement of the Town's two servers is not as much of an impact on the annual operating budget. This article is funded from unexpended operating budget appropriations in 2021 and has no further tax impact. There is currently \$12,045 in this fund.

ARTICLE 8: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) to be placed in the Library Building Maintenance Expendable Town Trust Fund previously established. This sum to come from unassigned fund balance. No additional amount to be raised from taxation.

The Select Board recommends this appropriation 3-0.
The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 6-1. (Majority vote required)

This savings account is used to fund larger repair/replacement building maintenance items. The pending project is HVAC replacement, with that system near the end of its useful life. An engineering evaluation is currently underway to determine the best option and create a set of engineered documents for use to bid the HVAC work. This article is funded from unexpended operating budget appropriations in 2021 and has no further tax impact. There is currently \$47,564 in this fund.

ARTICLE 9: To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Select Board to enter into a five year lease agreement for \$151,798 for the purchase of a new six wheel dump

truck and equipment for the Highway Department and to raise and appropriate the sum of thirty-two thousand fifty-four dollars (\$32,054) for the first year's payment for that purpose. This lease agreement contains an escape clause.

The Select Board recommends this appropriation 3-0.
The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 7-0-1. (Majority vote required)

This Article would authorize the lease/purchase of a new six wheel dump truck and equipment for the Highway Department. The proposal is a five year lease (with an escape clause) and equal payments with a buyout at the end. The estimated tax rate impact of this article is \$0.06.

ARTICLE 10: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of thirty-five thousand dollars (\$35,000) to continue the Public Health Mosquito Control Program.

The Select Board recommends this appropriation 3-0.
The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 6-2. (Majority vote required)

The Town worked with a local vendor in 2021 and found some savings in the contract cost. This is \$5,000 less than the 2021 contract. If passed, the Select Board will discuss a contract with the same local vendor. As in past years, the Select Board has placed this Article on the Warrant so that the community can have an opportunity to consider it annually and decide whether to proceed with a Town-wide program. The overall mosquito control program is comprehensive, beginning with surveillance, monitoring, trapping and testing of adult mosquitoes, along with treatment. Primary treatment is of larvae in wetland areas with a corn-based product. Larval treatment is a major focus of an effective control program. The program also allows for up to two emergency sprayings of public lots at the Complex and Library, and ball fields at Memorial Park and Ellis School. The estimated tax rate impact of this article is \$0.06.

ARTICLE 11: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of four thousand seven hundred fifty dollars (\$4,750) to support a new social service agency, the So Rock Coalition for Healthy Youth. If approved, this agency would be included in future operating and default budgets.

The Select Board recommend this appropriation 3-0.
The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 5-2. (Majority vote required)

The Select Board has traditionally put any new request for social service funding in a Warrant Article so it can be independently

considered. If this article passes, we would include So Rock in our operating and default budgets in years ahead. The Southern Rockingham Coalition for Healthy Youth provides critical resources to youth and families to reduce substance misuse and support mental health through education, programming and leveraging local, state and federal resources for the benefit of the towns they serve. Their request is approximately \$1 per capita contribution from Fremont. The estimated tax rate impact of this article is less than \$0.01.

ARTICLE 12: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of five thousand dollars (\$5,000) to support a new social service agency, Family Promise of Southern NH. If approved, this agency would be included in future operating and default budgets.

The Select Board recommends this appropriation 3-0.
The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 5-2. (Majority vote required)

This new request for social service funding is also in a separate Warrant Article so it can be independently considered. If this Article passes, we would include Family Promise of Southern New Hampshire in our operating and default budgets in years ahead. Family Promise offers Residential Housing and Diversion Programs to assist families who are temporarily experiencing homelessness. The estimated tax rate impact of this article is less than \$0.01.

ARTICLE 13: To see if the Town will authorize an increase in the Town Clerk Tax Collector's annual salary by seven hundred forty-three dollars (\$743) to be a total of thirty-seven thousand eight hundred eighty-six dollars (\$37,886); and further to raise and appropriate the sum of seven hundred forty-three dollars (\$743) for this purpose.

The Select Board recommends this appropriation 3-0. The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 6-1. (Majority vote required)

This is a 2% salary increase for the Town Clerk Tax Collector. The estimated tax rate impact of this article is less than \$0.01. It is the Town's practice to include any changes to Town Officials salaries/stipends as a separate Warrant Article.

ARTICLE 14: To see if the Town will vote to designate as Town Forest, in accordance with NH RSA 31:110, the following parcel of land: 04-017.

The Select Board recommends this article 3-0. The Conservation Commission recommends this article 5-0. The Budget Committee recommends this article 6-1. (Majority vote required)

This would add the ten (10) acre parcel 04-017 to the Oak Ridge Town Forest and make it subject to the Town Forest Ordinance. There is no tax impact of this article. This parcel was acquired by the Town in 2020 using monies from the Conservation Commission's Land Use Change Tax Fund. The land is off of Louise Lane, connecting to other Town Forest properties.

ARTICLE 15: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) to be placed in the Historic Museum Capital Reserve Fund.

The Select Board recommends this appropriation 3-0.
The Budget Committee recommends this appropriation 5-2. (Majority vote required)

This savings account will fund future improvements to the Museum to allow for greater storage and display areas for the Town's many historic artifacts, equipment and information. The estimated tax rate impact of this article is less than \$0.02. There is currently \$10,491 in this fund.

ARTICLE 16: By Petition: To see if the town will vote to ban the use of voting machines in local, state and federal elections.

The Select Board does not recommend this article 3-0. The Budget Committee does not recommend this article 6-1. (Majority vote required)

This article was submitted by petition of Glenn Glazebrook and 25 others. The tax rate impact of this article is estimated to be between \$0.02 and \$0.05 in any tax year depending on number and complexity of elections.



Please be sure to vote on Tuesday March 8, 2022 at Ellis School. Polls are open from 7:00 am to 8:00 pm. Same day voter registration is available, please bring ID and proof of residency.

Check the Town website for further information and details at: www.Fremont.nh.gov.

Reports and Town Meeting information is posted to the TOWN REPORT page of the website. Print reports will be available at the end of February.

FRIENDS OF FREMONT LIBRARY LOOKING FOR A NEW PRESIDENT

This NH Nonprofit needs new Leadership. Its mission: To promote interest in the library and Community, improve Library Facilities and support Library Staff. If you are interested, we would love to hear from you. Please call Eric Abney, Library Director at 603 895 9543 or Joan Robinson, Friends Treasurer at 603 583 1542.



ICE SAFETY

Never go on ice that you don't know anything about! Is the Ice Safe?

- Stay away from stickups, like brush logs, plants or docks.
- Stay away from multiple pressure cracks.
- Spread out because crowds can add too much weight in the same area.
- Be extra careful on rivers and streams. The ice may look thicker than it really is because moving water wears ice from underneath.
- Ice may not be the same thickness all over.

Make sure you study the ice safety chart, so you know when it is safe to go on the ice!

ICE THICKNESS CAN SAFELY SUPPORT:

4 inches - 200 pounds 5 inches - 800 pounds 7 inches - 1,500 pounds 8 inches - 2,000 pounds

FRIENDS of the FREMONT LIBRARY

TOTE BAGS

The Fremont Friends of the Library are selling tote bags as a fundraiser. They come in large and small sizes and are available from any staff member during open hours at the Fremont Public Library.





FREMONT LIBRARY

We have a capacity of 25 in the building and masks are required due to current Covid counts. We are still offering Curbside Pickup and Bookmobile services for patrons who are more comfortable obtaining their materials in that manner. You can browse through our catalog online. Please do not hesitate to call if you have any questions. That is what we are here for!

> Library Hours Monday 10:00 am - 4:00 pm Tuesday & Thursday 1:00 - 7:00 pm Wednesday & Friday 9:00 am - 5:00 pm Saturday 9:00 am - 2:00 pm

KINDERGARTEN REGISTRATION



Kindergarten registration has begun at Ellis School for the 2022-2023 school year. If you have a child that you would like to register for kindergarten, please contact Mrs. Nichols at dnichols@sau83.org or 603

895 2511 x102.

Please note: Children must be 5 years old on or before September 30, 2022 in order to be eligible for 2022-2023 Kindergarten enrollment. Mrs. Nichols will need the following when you call/email: Child's full name, Gender, Date of birth Parent's Names, Address, Phone Numbers Parent's e-mail address, and any known medical conditions



FREE KNIT WINTER HATS

Outside the front of the Fremont Town Hall are boxes of winter hats for anyone who may need one! The generosity and skill of Fremont knitters, and regular donations from the knitters at the RayFre Senior Center in Raymond

makes this possible. If you need one, please help yourself.

LAND USE BOARDS NEED **VOLUNTEERS!**

There is still a vacancy for a voting member on the Planning Board and alternative vacancies on all the Land Use Boards including Planning Board, Zoning Board of Adjustment, and Conservation Commission. If you are interested in getting involved in community issues and making decisions that shape our community, come see what we are all about!

Positions involve review of documents such as subdivision applications or variance requests, attendance at regular evening meetings, dedication, and desire to gain knowledge of the Town's regulations, ordinances and procedures.

Interested? Start attending meetings and consider joining a Board as an Alternate Member to gain experience and knowledge of Town Regulations and become a full and valued member of a Board. Contact Leanne Miner at 603 895 3200 x 306, or email landuse@fremont.nh.gov for more information. You can also check out what is happening at our meetings on the Town's website. FCTV, or Vimeo.



Recycle Beyond the Bag

Grocery bags, bread bags, case overwrap, dry cleaning bags, newspaper sleeves. ice bags, wood pellet bags, zip lock & other re-

sealable bags, produce bags, bubble wrap, salt bags, and cereal bags. All materials must be clean, dry and free of food residue. Recycle your household bags & wrap into Trex's Earth-Friendly Composite Decking and Railing! Drop off box located in front of the Town Hall.

NEWSLETTER DEADLINE

Deadline for submittal is generally the 15th of each month for publication in the following month. No opinion pieces will be accepted. Submissions may be edited for clarity and/or due to space constraints. Please send all submissions to

hcarlson@fremont.nh.gov

FREMONT HISTORICAL SOCIETY INVITES NEW MEMBERS TO JOIN!

If you enjoy local history and discovering the truly fascinating and colorful heritage of Fremont - OLD POPLIN - then why not join the Fremont Historical Society?? We are looking for members who are genuinely interested in helping to research, write, preserve, and promote our town's incredible history. The time has come for new blood to join the Society and help it thrive well into the 21st Century.

The FHS was founded in 1966 and has done much over the past 55 years to preserve and educate residents about the many intriguing aspects of Fremont's colorful past. Won't you please help us continue that goal and consider joining the Fremont Historical Society, or possibly make a monetary donation towards keeping the society thriving and active?

As we all know, it takes many helping hands to make positive things happen within great communities, and this is a FUN, EDUCATIONAL, EXCITING WAY to learn about YOUR town and to love the GREAT community you live in. For any questions, or to join, please contact FHS President Matthew E. Thomas at 603 895 4032. Please leave your name and phone number and he will get right back to you in the event he is not home when you call.

BUDGET COMMITTEE POSITION

There is currently a vacancy for a volunteer, appointed position to the Fremont Budget Committee, through the March 2023 Town Meeting. In general, the position requires attendance at 12-16 evening meetings per year, busiest during the budget season between August and January annually; and quarterly the rest of the year.

The Fremont Budget Committee will make an appointment after the March 2022 election season is completed. In preparation for this, the Committee is accepting letters of interest for review at the next meeting. Any Fremont resident who may have knowledge in financial matters or interest in such a position is encouraged to submit a letter of interest. A desire to serve the community and an interest in finances and budgetary matters of the Town and School District are a must. You must also be a registered voter in Fremont. The Committee reviews submissions of the Town and School District and makes recommendations as a group on all proposed budget matters. Those recommendations are then presented to the voters.

Interested candidates should send a letter or email as soon as possible. Mail to: Fremont Budget Committee, PO Box 120, Fremont NH 03044-0120; or by email to hcarlson@fremont.nh.gov. Please provide contact information and any background and personal information that you would like to share to introduce yourself to the Committee.

The Committee generally meets on Wednesday evenings quarterly, and then at least bi-weekly during the budget season (September through January). Interested candidates are encouraged to attend a meeting. The next meeting likely to be in April 2022.

Questions can be directed to Heidi Carlson at 603 895 2226 x 301 or by email hcarlson@fremont.nh.gov or talk to a Committee member about what they do. Minutes and budget reports can be viewed on the Town's website at www.Fremont.nh.gov.

2022 EXEMPTIONS & CREDITS

Applications for new exemptions or credits will be accepted at the Select Board's Office until Friday April 15, 2022 at 12:00 pm. A postmark of April 15, 2022 is also acceptable. DO NOT leave your application off in the drop box after 12 noon on April 15, 2022 as it cannot be accepted. If you would like a form or have any questions, please contact Jeanne or Kathy in the Select Board's Office at 603 895 2226.

Forms are available on the website or contact us to have one mailed out to you.

SUBSCRIBE TO THE NEWSLETTER & OTHER IMPORTANT TOWN INFORMATION!

Remember to sign up on the Town Website! You can choose to receive the Newsletter, Urgent Alerts, News & Announcements and Meeting Minutes!



On the Home Page under Citizen Action Center Select the Scribe to E-Alerts

Enter your e-mail address

Then select the items you would like sent directly to your email.

Select I am not a robot Select Subscribe me

You will receive the items that you requested as they are updated on the Website. Subscribe today!

FREMONT PARKS & REC SNOW & ICE SCULPTURE COMPETITION

The Competition will run until March 6th.

We want pictures of a snowman, a snow dog, or snow family, really any snow sculpture that you made from snow. We are also looking for pictures of ice sculptures that you made like an ice wreath made from a bundt pan.

Picture will be posted March 7th on our Facebook page. Voting will end March 11th. The most Facebook "Likes" will win. Pictures of the entries will be at the Fremont Library for display and voting.

First prize Custom Cookies and Hot Chocolate Bombs, Second Prize is a Gift Card to Fremont Pizzeria, and Third prize is Gift Card to Stillwell's.

To enter: message us on Facebook with your pictures or email us at freemontnhprd@gmail.com.

WINTER PARKING BAN

According to the Town of Fremont Parking
Ordinance: It shall be unlawful for any person to stop,
stand or park a motor vehicle at any time contrary to
any of the following provisions of this Section
unless otherwise directed by a Police Officer.

Within the Town of Fremont, from November 15 to April 1, no parking is permitted on any public street, or any town owned right of way, or in any town-owned parking lot between 12:00 midnight and 6:00 am.

In the event of a winter snowstorm requiring snow plowing and/or removal as deemed necessary by the Fremont Road Agent, it shall be unlawful for any person having custody and/or control of any vehicle to park or cause the same to be parked within the public right of way during a snowstorm. Vehicles interfering with snow plowing or removal operations shall be towed at the owner's expense.

NEWSLETTER DEADLINE

Deadline for submittal is generally the 15th of each month for publication in the following month. No opinion pieces will be accepted. Submissions may be edited for clarity and/or due to space constraints. Please send all submissions to hcarlson@fremont.nh.gov



RECYCLING THREE BASIC RULES

Rule 1: Recycle bottles, cans, paper and cardboard.

Rule 2: Keep food and liquid out of your recycling.

Rule 3: No loose plastic bags and no bagged recycling.

Also, a reminder to not put paper recycling out in the rain. For a detailed list of what is acceptable for recycling go to the Town Website Fremont.nh.gov under recycling for more information. Waste Management asks that recycle bins not weigh more than 40 pounds as they need to lift these containers by hand. Placing multiple bins for recycling is acceptable.

FREMONT SEEKING A PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION VOLUNTEER MEMBER

The Town of Fremont is looking for a dedicated and energetic community member who are interested in recreational activities for residents of all ages, to volunteer for a vacancy on the Fremont Parks & Recreation Commission.

This five-member group oversees recreation activities for youth and adults alike. The Commission generally meets 6-8 times per year primarily planning the popular holiday events around Easter, Memorial Day Parade, Halloween and Christmas. Volunteers should have some creative energy and be willing to work with other volunteers. Positions interact regularly with the Select Board's Office staff, park maintenance staff and the very involved FAA (who oversees recreational athletic teams in Fremont).

For many years the Commission has also planned and helped to execute Camp Fremont. The Commission prepares the annual budget and plans for field maintenance and upgrades as needed, working with the Select Board and maintenance staff.

Questions can be directed to the Heidi Carlson in the Select Board's Office at 603 895 2226 x 301 or by email at hcarlson@fremont.nh.gov.

The group is also looking at new ideas to engage the community. Covid has changed how we present community events, but we would still like to have recreational offerings for community members of all ages! If you think you have a few hours per month to dedicate to a worthwhile endeavor, maybe this position is for you! The Town's desire is to fill the position(s) as soon as possible. Interested candidates can submit a letter/email of interest with your name and contact details, along with some information about your background and interest.

The next meetings of the Commission are February 8 and March 22, 2022 at 6:15 pm at the Fremont Town Hall. Please consider going to a meeting to see what the Commission is about. Let them know of your interest to share with the Select Board to make an appointment.

SEASONAL POSITIONS for BALLOT CLERKS & ELECTION WORKERS

Would you like to learn more about how our senators and congressmen, and local officials are elected? Learn the process while helping your town. The Town of Fremont is seeking applicants for part-time seasonal work as follows:

BALLOT CLERKS: To assist with various balloting tasks on election day, requires sitting or standing at the polls, checking in and greeting voters, and following explicit election laws. Other duties as assigned by the Moderator or Town Clerk. Must be a Fremont registered voter and resident.

ELECTION WORKERS: To assist in setup and takedown of election equipment and materials. Position requires help with loading, unloading, packaging, unpackaging setup and takedown of voting booths and cleaning and organizing of election areas (currently held at Ellis School). Must be able to lift at least 50 pounds. Position reports to the Town Administrator.

Positions are hourly, non-exempt and may include tasks pre and post each election (Local, State and Federal); as well as generally 8 hour shifts on all election days. Ballot Clerks are overseen by the Town Clerk as Chief Election Official, and all town employees are hired by the Select Board following a screening process. Current pay is \$11.60 per hour.

All interested candidates must have availability (6:30 am through 11:00 pm in staggered shifts) on any State, Local and Federal Election Dav.

Interested candidates should submit a letter with resume or work background as soon as possible outlining interest and qualifications. Letters can be addressed to: Election Positions c/o Select Board, PO Box 120, Fremont NH 03044; and may also be dropped in the drop box at the Town Hall; or by email to https://ncarlson@fremont.nh.gov as soon as possible. Interested candidates encouraged to apply as soon as possible. The Town of Fremont is an EOE. Contact Heidi Carlson for election worker information or Nicole Cloutier for Ballot Clerk information.

FCTV

Remember to follow our Town and School District's public meetings live or replayed on Cable Channels 22 & 13. You can also catch meetings on Vimeo. In addition to live broadcast of meetings on Channels 13 and 22, FCTV is also pleased to announce that all future meetings shot in the Town Hall's basement meeting room are also aired LIVE on the Internet. Please subscribe to our new YouTube channel to receive live streaming updates, thanks!

https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCpg0kyGwGZBn2A7SqGbC65q

As we get additional subscribers to the FCTV YouTube channel, we will be able to get a shorter link. Please watch for updates on the website, Newsletter and FCTV forums (FB page and Vimeo).

We continue to put a lot of information on the Town website as well as supplementing what is published on the FCTV Bulletin Board to keep residents updated with current events, office hours and such.



To submit a PPT slide to FCTV and get your notice or information published on the community bulletin board, send a Power Point slide to: FremontCTV@gmail.com.

To be sure your slide is clear and readable on screen, please use a font no less than 24 points in your submission and keep it "short and sweet" so it can be read in an 8-12 second scroll on the channel.

FREMONT FOOD PANTRY



Anyone who needs assistance from the Fremont Food Pantry should contact Renee at (603) 244 1404 or Kim at (207) 370 5096. The Food Pantry is located at Basement level in the Fremont Town Hall. During COVID-19, the best

way to make a donation to those in need of Pantry services is with a supermarket gift card or check.

Monetary/card donations can be dropped off at the Town Hall drop box or mailed in care of the Select Board's Office to PO Box 120, Fremont NH 03044-0120.

PART-TIME POSITIONS OPEN CEMETERY SUPERINTENDENT

The Town of Fremont is seeking applicants for a part-time, Cemetery Superintendent within the Town's cemeteries. Hours are part-time and flexible; all work is weather-dependent and sometimes weekends are necessary. Suitable candidate is a self-starter and able to work with minimal supervision, primarily responsible for lawn care and mowing, trimming, leaf raking, and general cemetery maintenance and upkeeping. Position may supervise one or two other part-time labor positions.

Position busiest during the months of May through early July; with other maintenance throughout the growing season. Position primarily supervised by the Town Administrator. Available hours could be 10-20 per week, widely fluctuating based on needs of the Town. Days and work hours can be flexible, depending on candidate and scheduling needs. Early spring schedule is busy, especially in preparation for Memorial Day.

Experience working with the public is preferred and landscaping/lawn equipment familiarity is necessary. Successful candidates will be required to submit to a complete background check and must be able to deal well with the public and understand the general etiquette of working in burial grounds. Interested candidates should submit a detailed cover letter including a resume or detailed statement of work history, qualifications, and three references. Please submit letter to the Select Board, PO Box 120, Fremont NH 03044-0120 as soon as possible.

Questions can be directed to Heidi Carlson at 603 895 2226 x 301 or by email at hcarlson@fremont.nh.gov. Position will remain open until suitable candidate(s) is found. EOE.

FREMONT PUBLIC LIBRARY CUSTODIAN & MAINTENANCE PART-TIME

The Town of Fremont is seeking applicants for a part-time hourly position for maintenance and cleaning duties at the Fremont Public Library. Position may be up to 20 hours per week, and is hourly, non-exempt. Position requires cleaning of all library areas, washing windows, vacuuming and other building maintenance and snow removal duties as assigned. Must be reliable in all seasons, and able to work a flexible schedule to meet the varying seasonal demands. Seasonal exterior maintenance work will include, but not limited to, the use of snow blowers, lawn mowers and weed whackers. Strong interpersonal or customer service skills are required. Experience working with the public is preferred. Successful candidates will be required to submit to a complete background check. Position reports to the Library Director.

Interested candidates should email a cover letter and resume to ericabney.fpl@gmail.com as soon as possible. Interested candidates are encouraged to apply as soon as possible, with our desire to fill the position in a timely manner. The Town of Fremont is an EOE.

The most current dates, meeting schedules and information about the Town are on the website at www.Fremont.nh.gov

Select Board's Office VM x 301 Heidi x 303 Jeanne and x 302 Kathy

Tel: 603 895 2226 Fax:603 895 3149 Mon & Fri: 8:00 am to 12 noon Tues & Wed: 8:00 am to 4:00 pm Thurs: 9:00 am to 5:00 pm hcarlson@fremont.nh.gov jnygren@fremont.nh.gov kclement@fremont.nh.gov

Tax Collector / Town Clerk 603 895 8693 VM x 307

Monday 9:00 am to 12 noon
Closed Mondays July 4 – Labor Day
Tuesday 7:30 am to 3:00 pm
Wednesday 3:00 to 7:00 pm
Thursday 9:00 am to 5:00 pm
Friday 9:00 am to 12 noon
clerkcollector@fremont.nh.gov

Bldg & Planning 603 895 3200 Building Inspector VM x 309 Weekdays 7:30 am to 1:30 pm and otherwise by appt (in and out for insp) buildinginspector@fremont.nh.gov

Planning & Zoning VM x 306 Generally Tuesday & Thursday 11:00 am to 4:00 pm and by appointment. landuse@fremont.nh.gov

Welfare by appt 603 867 3753

Town & Department Contacts
EMERGENCY dial 9 1 1
Police Department 603 895 2229
Fax 603 895 1116
Mon – Fri 8:00 am to 4:00 pm

Fire Rescue Business 603 895 9634 Raymond Disp 603 895 4222 Non-Em

Highway Dept - Road Agent Leon Holmes Jr 603 300 7430

Fremont Public Library
Tel 603 895 9543 Fax 603 244 1724
Monday 10:00 am to 4:00 pm
Tue & Thur 1:00 to 7:00 pm
Wed & Fri 9:00 am to 5:00 pm
Sat 9::00 am to 2:00 pm

Ellis School 603 895 2511 sau83.org SAU # 83 603 895 6903 Fax 603 895 6905 432 Main Street Fremont NH

Food Pantry Renee 603 244 1404 or Kim 207 370 5096

Post Office 603 895 2094 Mon - Fri 9:15 am - 12:15 pm & 1:15 - 4:15 pm Sat 8:30 to 11:00 am

FAA fremontathletics@yahoo.com www.fremontathleticassociation.org Trash Pickup & Recycling – Waste Management of NH 800 847 5303 or Select Board's Office 603 895 2226 x 303 Jeanne or x 302 Kathy

2022 MEETING SCHEDULES Fremont Town Hall

Conservation Comm 6:30 pm Feb 7 Mar 7 FCTV Committee 6:30 pm May 16 Mar 21 Planning Board 7:00 pm Feb 16 Mar 2,16 6:30 pm Select Board Feb 3, 10, 17, 24 Mar 3, 10, 17 Mar 8 at polls all day – Ellis School Zoning Board 7:00 pm Feb 22 Mar 22 **Budget Committee** 7:00 pm Spring 2022 Cemetery Trustees 4:00 pm Spring 2022 Parks & Recreation 6:15 pm

Fremont Public Library
Library Trustees 5:45 pm
Feb 23

Mar 22

Feb 8

Supervisor of Checklist 7:00 pm Feb 26 The Fremont Newsletter Select Board's Office PO Box 120 Fremont NH 03044-0120

We're Building Community

CHECK THE WEBSITE FOR ALL OF THE MOST UPDATED TOWN INFORMATION:

www.Fremont.nh.gov

Please send email for the Newsletter

to: hcarlson@fremont.nh.gov

Deadline for submittal is generally the 15th of each month for publication in the following month. No opinion pieces will be accepted. Submissions may be edited for clarity and/or due to space constraints.

Deadlines are also available on the monthly MEETINGS CALENDAR page of the Town's website. ECR
Presorted Standard
US POSTAGE PAID
Fremont NH 03044
Permit NO, 5

RESIDENT OR BOXHOLDER

FREMONT NH 03044